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HEADWAY WORCESTERSHIRE

TRUSTEES' REPORT (INCLUDING DIRECTORS' REPORT)
FOR THE YEAR ENDED 31 MARCH 2016

Introduction
The Board of Trustees are pleased to present their report (which also complies with the requirements of a

directors' report under the Companies Act) on the affairs of the Charitable Company to the Annual General
Meeting, together with a report from our Auditors, Kendall Wadley LLP, the Statement of Income and
Expenditure, Balance Sheet, and Statement of cash flows for the twelve months' period ended 31st March
2016. The two reports form a single document and should be read as such.

The accounts have been prepared in accordance with the accounting policies set out in note 1 to the accounts
and comply with the charity's Memorandum and Articles of Association, the Companies Act 2006 and
“Accounting and Reporting by Charities: Statement of Recommended Practice applicable to charities
preparing their accounts in accordance with the Financial Reporting Standard applicable in the UK and
Republic of Ireland (FRS 102) (effective 1 January 2015)°

Objectives and activities

The Trust was registered with the Charity Commission on 30th January, 1990, registration no. 702450 "to
relieve persons who have suffered head injury or brain damage through illness or accident, and their families,
including cohabiters and dependants of such union who are in need”,

Public benefit

The charity supports clients with an acquired brain injury (ABI) to enable them to achieve independent living
and integrate them back into their local community.

The Trustees confirm that they have complied with the duty in section 4 of the Charities Act 2006 to have due
regard to the Charity Commission’s general guidance on public benefit, “Charities and Public Benefit".

Charitable Area of Benefit

The area of benefit is not defined in the Charity Registration. However, all the Charitable Company's activities
are in Worcestershira,




HEADWAY WORCESTERSHIRE

TRUSTEES' REPORT (CONTINUED){INCLUDING DIRECTORS' REPORT)
FOR THE YEAR ENDED 31 MARCH 2016

Principal Activities

Headway Worcestershire (HW) is an independent local charity that affiliates to the national charity Headway,
The Brain Injury Association, All our activities contribute to our central objective of supporting life after brain
injury. Every brain injury is different and every brain injured person is different. This means each package of
care and support is tailored to meet individual needs. HW manages and runs the following range of services:

1) Day Opportunities programmes in centres based in Worcester, Kidderminster and Bromsgrove. In any week
over 80 people attend the centres.

2) Outreach Services provided in peoples’ own homes and communities. Teams are based in Worcester,
Malvern, Bromsgrove, Evesham and Kidderminster and cover the whole of Warcestarshire, Some of this work
is commissioned by Worcestershire County Council and other work is paid for by individuals.

3) Access to housing with support in Worcester, Malvern and Evesham in partnership with Mexus Housing.
HW has nomination rights to a proportion of the housing units for people with an acquired brain injury.

4) Headway Charity Shops offer a place for service users to gain employment experience and social
relationship skills that help to re-build confidence after a brain injury. The shops are leased from Worcester
Municipal Charities and contribute to, and assist in, the promotion of the Charity's work.

5) Volunteering. At any one time HW benefits from the contribution of 30 volunteers. Volunteers work beside
paid staff, assisting with day opportunities programmes, befriending service users and helping in many other
ways. A proportion of volunteers are people who have experienced a brain injury themselves.

6) Campaigning and influencing. During the year HW seeks to promote an understanding of brain injury by
publicising its work in the media, facilitating meetings of health and social care professionals working with
service users and campaigning on issues such as wearing cycle helmets.

7) Counselling for individuals and their families. We employ a qualified counsellor and an assistant neuro-
psychologist to provide this service free to all those adjusting to life after a brain injury.

8) We run two facilitated self-help groups in Bromsgrove and Pershore.

Policies, Practices, and Arrangements to Further Charitable Objects

The Trustees have secured sufficient funding from Statutory Bodies, from Grant Making Trusts and from
regular donations to ensure that the organisation can carry out its objectives effectively.




HEADWAY WORCESTERSHIRE

TRUSTEES' REPORT (CONTINUED)(INCLUDING DIRECTORS' REPORT)
FOR THE YEAR ENDED 31 MARCH 2016

Achievements and performance
Chairman's Report for the year April 2015 - March 2016
Mary Gleaves reports as follows:

This year, celebrating our 25 years of providing services for individuals with ABI and their families across the
county, has been one of change (again!}, consolidation and success.

Day Services have experienced change through the appointment of a new manager across all three services
and a new venue in Kidderminster. Outreach teams adapt their work continuously to meet the needs of clients
and financial challenges. The success of their work can be seen in our very recent inspection report from the
Care Quality Commission; it affirms the exceptional work of all the staff teams involved. It is a reminder that
anyone can “ tick a box"- but it takes special people to care.

Change will also be experienced in the near future by the retirement of Mel Akers, Chief Executive Officer. Mel
has been with us for three years and has advised, supported and steered us through a difficult time for all
providers of adult social care. As | write this we are in the process of recruiting his replacement who we hope
will be as successful as Mel in 'steering the ship'.

Thank You Mel and enjoy your retirement.
This is my opportunity to formally thank everyone for the hard work, commitment and energy given to

maintaining Headway Worcestershire's high level of service delivery. Your dedication to supporting individuals
with ABI- as staff, volunteers, students and Trustees, is fantastic. Thank You,
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TRUSTEES' REPORT (CONTINUED)INCLUDING DIRECTORS' REPORT)
FOR THE YEAR ENDED 31 MARCH 2016

Chief Executive's Report for the Year April 2015 - March 2016
Mel Akers reports as follows:

As anticipated in the last year's annual report it has been a difficult year financially for Headway
Worcestershire. The reduction of local authority funding and the switch from block to spot contracts has seen
the charity dip into its reserves to maintain service standards in terms of quality and quantity. One of the main
challenges is to offer a service across Worcestershire, This involves staff travelling in a large rural county as
we are determined to offer a service to everyone with an acquired brain injury in Worcestershire.

In maost other respects we have had a successful year. Service user satisfaction surveys provide reassurance
that service standards are being maintained. We met our E25k for 25 years fundraising target (through
donations and events) and volunteer numbers increased. Staff turnover continues to be low and we have not
suffered the recruitment challenges of other social care providers.

Last year we outlined our 5 year strategy and identified 4 ways of maintaining current service levels.

* We increased sales of domiciliary care in order to replace supporting people income.

* VWe said we would seek funding from charitable trusts, corporate sponsors and individual donations. In
order to achieve this objective we appointed a fundraising and marketing manager. This has helped to
increase fundraising events and activities in the community and we are grateful to the Eveson Trust for
their support of our assessment, information and rehabilitation work.

* We opened a second charity shop, which not only helps to generate funds but also increases the number
of volunteering opportunities we can offer service users.

+ Finally we continue to lobby the NHS and local authority to increase funding for the post-discharge work
that is so vital to a person's well-being following an acquired brain injury, Service users and their carers
continue to contrast the excellent services they receive in hospital with the patchy services they receive in
the community. "Why spend all this money saving my husband's life, when he is denied a life in the
community” one exasperated carer asked me.

We will continue to campaign for better community based services.

Looking ahead, we have much to do in terms of raising funds and recruiting volunteers to fill some of the gaps
in community provision. There are a significant group of people without the private means to pay for services
and wha fall short of the strict criteria set for local authority funded services. \We also believe that far too many
people are being written off before a thorough rehabilitation programme has taken place. A large number of
people with a neurological condition need more than a 12 week rehabilitation programme. Facilitated self-help
groups are proving successful and our recently appointed part time trainee neuro-psychologist already has a
waiting list as does our part time counsellor.

Staff and volunteers continue to be our greatest asset. | see a lot of exceptional work from people who are
always willing to go the extra mile to ensure the well-being of service users. Thank you to everyone. It makes
Headway Worcestershire a special organisation that will continue to thrive.
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TRUSTEES' REPORT (CONTINUED)(INCLUDING DIRECTORS' REPORT)
FOR THE YEAR ENDED 31 MARCH 2016

Outcomes - ensuring our work delivers our aims

We calculate that in Worcestershire some 1000 people gach year are diagnosed with an acquired brain injury.
\We reach about 200 people with our services at any one time, meaning we are involved with some 350 people
each year, some of whom are supported with their long-term condition. We use a mix of performance
evaluations, measurable outcomes and case studies to ensure our work delivers our aims. We also use
volunteers to conduct face to face interviews with service users to get the all -important customer feedback on
our services.

As every brain injury is different and every person with a brain injury is different it is misleading to provide a
percentage based outcome report. The highest number of outcomes achieved were ‘maximising income
including accessing correct benefits.’ In part this is because everyone is having their benefits reviewed and
people who are discharged from hospital care often come home to a pile of unpaid bills and are unable to
return to work. Our outreach teams spend a great deal of time supporting people to complete benefit forms for
ESA, DLA and PIP or appealing against negative decisions. Our next highest outcome is in ‘supporting people
to access services. This catch-all phrase refers to colleges, voluntary work, specialist services and
employment. We also get good outcomes in an area we call social prescribing. This is finding activities in
people’s local areas to help build confidence and re-engage with their local community. The next most
significant area is housing, whether it be supporting people to register for Home Choice Plus, or referrals to
sheltered accommeodation or supported housing.

We then turn to the large variety of outcomes service users talk to us about. Again we score highly on 'sorting
out my money' or ‘helping me understand my bills and budgeting'. Other high scoring areas include ‘helping
me remember to take my medication,' helping me rebuild my life’, *helping my family and friends understand
me'.
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FOR THE YEAR ENDED 31 MARCH 2016

Business Plan 201516 outcomes
1) Quireach Teams

* To increase income from individual contracts (WCC and private payers) by 18% when compared to

previous financial year. An above 25 % increase achieved
2) Day Services

* To increase rehabilitation focus within day services in order to increase the range of activities
available to service-users. Achieved

* To increase income from individual contracts by 5%. Not achieved income as previous year

+ To move to new premises in the north of the county and re-launch service by 30.9.15. Achieved

+ To test relevance of day services for people with mental health needs. Partly achieved.

3) Charity Shop

* To continue to achieve, break-even and offer volunteering opportunities to at least eight service-users
each year. Achieved.

= To identify a second shop by 30.8.15 with the objective of achieving profitable trading with the
economies of scale of two shops. Achieved.

* To test viability of multi-shop concept using short-term leases, Concept explored but not pursued.

4) Quality Assurance

* To further develop our QA system building on the findings of our service-user survey and including the

measures seen as most important by service-users. Achieved,
5) Family Support, Counselling and Self-Help Groups

* To seek funding that helps to further develop this group of services and make them available on a
county-wide basis. Achieved. Grant from Eveson Trust funded appeointment of assistant neurc-
psychologist,

&) Raising Awareness. Promoting and Marketing Services

* To fully utilise and further develop the database of key professional organisations and supporters to
ensure all potential service-users are aware of the services Headway can offer.

* To influence the NHS care pathway review of neurclogical conditions to ensure that information about
head injuries is available to all patients who come into contact with the NHS.) To ensure all hospitals
and G.P.s surgeries are visited with information about Headway services. Partly achieved with maore
to do. Raising awareness and influencing care pathways remains a priority.

7) Molunteering

* To increase the number of voluntary hours by 10% and improve on retention rates of new volunteers .

Achieved.
8) Parinerships

* To continue to build on partnerships with University of Worcester to increase the number of

placements of trainee health professionals. Achieved,
9) Efficiency

« To realise the benefit of timely and accurate service information produced by CM2000. Partly

achieved with more fo do.
10) Eundraising

* To prepare 10 applications to Charitable Trusts with the objective of generating additional funding

streams by 31.3.18. Two successful applications with more in the pipeline.







